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	Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board and Lumina Foundation for Education
DRAFT Minutes 
Tuning Oversight Council for Engineering and Science
September 16, 2011
9:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.

Wyndham Garden Hotel and Conference Center
Executive Learning Center
Austin, Texas

Members Attending: Lennine Bashiri, Maria Benavides, Stacie Brown, Jerrod Butcher, Ting Chen, Charles Chuong, Charlene Cole, John Criscione, Linda Crow, Harvinder Gill, Michael Gyamerah, Jonda Halcomb, James Holste, Catherine Howard (virtually), Lee Hughes, Arif Karim, Andrew Mark (student), Prakesh Nair, James Nelson, Michael Nikolaou, Scott Nunez, Joo Ong, Austin Osmanski (student), Patrice Parsons, Lynda Peebles, Michael Poehl, Steve Rathbone, Peyton Richmond, Marisela Rodriguez, Connie Russell, Steven Salvato, Chandeshwar Sharma, Joe Studer, James Tunnell, Mark Vaughn, Amy Vickers, Chris Wild, Darren Williams, Bobby Wilson, James Zech
Facilitators and other Attendees: Charlotte Biggerstaff, Reinold Cornelius, Duane Hiller, Michelle Kalina, Harrison Keller, Suzanne Pickens, Debbie Rodriguez, Sarah Rondinelli, Mary Smith, Melinda Valdez-Ellis 
Invited Guests: Meredith Hay, Special Advisor to the Chair of the Arizona Board of Regents for Strategic Initiatives; Karen Nicodemus, Project Director - Arizona Getting AHEAD; Caroline VanIngen-Dunn, Manager, STEM Initiative - Science Foundation Arizona

Registration was held and a Continental Breakfast served between 9:00 and 9:30 a.m.
The meeting convened at 9:35 a.m.

Welcome, General Comments, and Timeline
Dr. James Nelson, Council Chair, welcomed members to the meeting. He introduced visiting dignitaries and reemphasized the importance of the Tuning project. Dr. Linda Crow, Council Co-chair, welcomed members and talked about the Tuning project in assisting students to graduate earlier than many typically do.

Status of Committees’ Work, Problems or Issues
Dr. Lee Hughes, Chair of the Biology Committee, reported that the committee has been doing much of the work lately in small groups of three on competency tables. The group will be discussing those drafts today during the breakout session. 
Dr. John Criscione, Chair of the Biomedical Engineering Committee, stated that the committee has a draft of their competency tables and should be able to finalize it during the breakout session. 
Dr. James Holste, Chair of the Chemical Engineering Committee, reported that they have settled on their overall views of the competencies. Mostly, the competency table has been worked on by individuals, as group members have had difficulty gathering during the summer.
Dr. Darren Williams, Chair of the Chemistry Committee, stated that the committee has completed its outcomes document and will be working on the Employment and Expertise profiles during the breakout session.

Dr. Nelson introduced a critical component of the articulation compacts and the Tuning project: assessment. In order to maintain accreditation by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS), ABET accreditation, etc., and to assist students in transferring to and from institutions successfully, ensuring that students are receiving the essential outcomes in each course is necessary. All institutions involved in transfer must be comfortable in the knowledge that all students have achieved the expected content and level of expertise in courses. Assessment in courses assures that there are not gaps in the learning of students going into or coming out of other institutions. Both two- and four-year institutions should be regularly assessing, both forward and backward, the content of their lower-division courses to ensure this.

Methods for Necessary Course-Level Assessment
Dr. Nelson introduced Dr. LouAnn Berman, Assistant Vice President for Assessment and Institutional Effectiveness at The University of Texas at Tyler. Dr. Berman thanked the Council for allowing her to speak. She outlined her background, which includes 30 years in teaching and administration at the junior college level as well as at the university level. She expressed hope that participants would take from her presentation an enhanced enthusiasm for course assessment to make a difference for students. 
Dr. Berman asked Council members to reflect on why they chose and continue a career in higher education. She expressed the belief that most were in the profession because of wanting to help students succeed. For this reason, considering an assessment process for courses is well worth the time taken.
The goal for institutions and for the state is that courses completed at community colleges will ultimately lead to an accredited degree regardless of the discipline or the institution. To ensure this, courses must be consistent across institutions and within the expectations of the accreditation. The primary benefit goes to students, although institutions also benefit through a higher rate of graduation.
In looking at an accrediting body like ABET, there are general criteria that must be reviewed and deliberated, such as Program Outcomes, Program Educational Objectives, Continuous Improvement, Curriculum, Faculty Credentials and Experience, Facilities, Institutional Support, and, in some cases, Program Criteria.
A definition of Program Educational Objectives in an ABET context would be, “Those skills, knowledge, and beliefs that alumni possess within one to five years of graduation.” In other words, the program identifies how graduates will perform early in their careers. This is often assessed using surveys of graduates and employers.
Another area of examination is Program Outcomes. A definition of this in an ABET context would be, “Those skills, knowledge, and beliefs that students possess at the time of graduation.” Specific skills and behaviors have been identified in an ABET accreditation context that determine how successful graduates are.
ABET looks at programs and curriculum in broader terms than course-by-course. It identifies a percentage of courses in various categories that students need in order to meet the objectives and outcomes that have been stated. Some programs will have unique criteria. The example of Chemistry was used, differentiating between courses in organic and inorganic chemistry.
The flow of students between programs is determined by the content of the courses being taught, not the way the content is being taught. Consistency is important, and this is where assessment comes in. It is essential that students meet professional accreditation requirements at each level through their programs to ensure continued success through to graduation.
A flow chart was displayed that begins with the Body of Knowledge for any discipline. The next consideration would be accreditation criteria, feedback from the profession and from the community, and college or university curricular requirements. The end result of such assessment is to streamline the path to graduation for students, increasing success and decreasing the time required to complete the degree.
A course example of Physics II was used. When teaching this course, the instructor would have an expectation of the level of knowledge of the student at the beginning of the course, which would be an indication of learning during Physics I and other earlier courses. When moving into a higher level course, the student will be expected to have a certain skillset gained from Physics II on which to build. 
Tuning, then, helps determine those competencies needed with each discipline so that students will reach a level of competence that helps ensure the probability of success after graduation.
Faculty members do a form of assessment every day, every semester, but it is often in isolation and remains undocumented. So to begin documenting what is already happening, goals or skills that students need upon completion of the course should be articulated. Then, either direct (exams, papers, projects) or indirect (surveys, job placement rates) measures must be taken to determine whether or not those goals and skills have been achieved by students. When both types of measures are used, it allows for an even broader understanding of the course. These measures will then be used for ongoing improvement of the curriculum for the course, so that next year’s students receive an even better and more effective experience in the course.
Gloria Rogers’ blogspot provides information on assessment, and was recommended to the group. The blogspot can be accessed at: http://programassessment.blogspot.com/.
Some community college members discussed some of the steps being taken on their campuses to assess the courses. Additionally, being sure that students are in the right classes was mentioned as part of the difficulty in accurate assessment.
Dr. Nelson brought up the issue of prerequisites for courses. Part of the fine-tuning process will include consideration of preparation for courses. Dr. John Criscione, Chair of the Biomedical Engineering Tuning Committee, mentioned frustration over those areas that are not under direct control of the department. For example, as an engineering department, math classes are assessed outside of engineering. However, the dependence upon those courses is heavy, and when engineering expectations are not met in the math courses, students have a more difficult time in engineering.
Dr. Berman discussed collaborative assessment occurring at UT-Tyler. Continued effort toward that goal should be made. Dr. Nelson reiterated the importance of dialogs between departments and faculty members. Enhancement should be the focus rather than blame. Expectations must be aligned.
Dr. Stacy Brown, Texas State University, shared a method she uses to identify any weaknesses. At the beginning of a semester, she uses a questionnaire to identify where students have taken prerequisite courses. At the end of the course, based on the grades earned by the students, she is able to identify if gaps are occurring and where they occur. She has also shared her final exam with professors at the next level, asking whether or not the skills indicated by the exam will be sufficient to ensure the success of her students. Based on their recommendations, she modifies the content of her course to meet the recommendations.
Dr. Criscione, representing Texas A&M University, shared that all assessment for ABET is done on his campus in upper-level courses due to the difficulty of getting the information needed from other areas. The assumption is made that upper-level success indicates foundational success. Dr. Holste, Chair of the Chemical Engineering Committee, questioned how soon students should begin specializing as it would be impractical to move specialization courses to the community college level. Dr. Nelson discussed the creation of the Associate of Science in Engineering Science, accredited by ABET. Students coming to four-year programs with this degree will have completed an ABETaccredited associate’s degree, and therefore can be assured of the rigor needed for future success. Transfer students are able to move to the university program with two years completed; there is not course-by-course transfer, only a completion program which results in these students taking only one to three credits more than native students.
The question was raised as to how long to look at such data before trends are identified. How much is enough; how much is too much? Dr. Berman observed that there is no one answer to the question, as there are too many variables within programs, departments, faculty, and the student body. The decision must be made through the judgment of professional educators.
Discussion took place about the recommended changes to the Academic Course Guide Manual (ACGM) that were made by the previous Tuning Oversight Council for Engineering. These recommended changes are currently out for public comment, and it was requested that all Council members receive the link to be able to comment. Administration on all campuses receives this information from the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board (THECB), but the information does not always make its way to all department members. A request was made that a listserve be created at the THECB so that anyone wishing to receive such information can sign up to receive each notification. 

State Needs and the Impact of Tuning
Dr. Mary Smith, Assistant Deputy Commissioner for Academic Planning and Policy at the THECB, addressed the Council regarding the Closing the Gaps initiative. She shared a slide that displays the importance of the work of the Council. The four goals of Closing the Gaps, as adopted by the Coordinating Board in 2000, are: Participation, Success, Excellence, and Research. Looking at the information regarding STEM fields, progress is not currently where it needs to be in Texas in order to meet the goals. The number of STEM graduates must increase by more than 13,775 over the next five years. It is now only 27 percent higher than it was in 2000.
The Accelerated Plan for Closing the Gaps heightens the focus in areas in which the state must make larger gains in order to meet these goals. Texas is behind the progress needed to meet Closing the Gaps goals in several areas: Enrollment of Hispanics in Higher Education; Enrollment of African American males in Higher Education; Degrees/Certificates earned by Hispanic students; Degrees/Certificates earned by African American students; STEM degrees/credentials earned in Texas; and Teacher Certification.
Dr. Smith highlighted information about STEM degrees that is listed in the Accelerated Plan. Over half of the 30 fastest-growing occupations through 2016 require significant math and science preparation. She pointed out that the Coordinating Board lists strategies to help with these goals. One of them, “Engaging institutions in pursuing strategies that increase alignment among institutions and support the Closing the Gaps goals; for example, transfer compacts” is an outcome of the Tuning process in which this Council is involved. The THECB rules include two things that have happened recently to help with compacts, etc. In November 2009, the THECB adopted a rule that allows a specialized academic associate degree which includes completion of the courses in a transfer compact, but which allows students to graduate without completing all core academic courses if more than 66 semester credit hours would be required for both.
One other rule that passed in May 2011, which is geared to community colleges, allows academic certificates if a student completes 50 percent of the courses included in a transfer compact. This allows a report of completion for the institution and allows the student to continue on at the university level.
Dr. Smith shared that the Coordinating Board Chair, Fred Heldenfels, had been most complimentary about the Tuning process, saying that, “…. [I]t sounds like Tuning includes both outcomes alignment for employers and articulation for course-to-course learning outcomes.  Exactly what all our degrees eventually need to provide efficient pathways for students and their time and tuition costs!  Good stuff.”
Debbie Rodriguez, Program Specialist for Academic Planning and Policy at the THECB, called attention to a document on flash drives that outlines the results to date of the student and employer surveys. While the number of survey respondents is still quite low, an overview of the most common responses is outlined in the document. She requested that those Council members who have not yet obtained their institution’s permission to administer the surveys continue to work to obtain this approval. 
Dr. Nelson asked Council members to look at the information gathered from the surveys and make any suggestions on changes to the surveys. Dr. Darren Williams mentioned that the Accelerated Plan is unachievable on his campus without additional lab space for organic chemistry, as they are maxed out on Chemistry majors without adding labs on Saturdays. Another comment made mentioned that part of their department’s funding comes from the completion of core courses. Many community colleges are “maxed out” on science majors without hiring additional faculty. Dr. Benavides mentioned that the University of Houston-Downtown is also “maxed out” on science majors, and continue to have concerns about student preparation due to course rigor of organic chemistry courses being transferred from community colleges.
Dr. Nelson mentioned a study done in 2009 of the 2002 cohort of students entering higher education. That year, 175,000 began as freshmen. Of these, two-thirds of the students began their college career at a community college. Students who declared a major or graduated in engineering comprised 4.5 percent of all students. One-fourth of these students began at the community college. This represented 5,500 students: 2,700 of these graduated with degree in engineering; 1,100 obtained a degree in something else; 1,700 never received a degree (within six years of beginning). For the 2700 degrees obtained, the state invested $42 million. If all classes are aligned and programs “cleaned up,” this cost should be able to be reduced.
Committees were dismissed to breakout sessions at 11:00 a.m.

Breakup into Discipline-Specific Committees/Lunch with Team 
Committees met for the initial work session in the following rooms:

1. Blanco Room - Members of the Biomedical Engineering Committee 
Chair: John Criscione
Co-Chair: Lennine Bashiri

2. Guadalupe Room - Members of the Chemical Engineering Committee
Chair: James Holste
Co-Chair: Steve Rathbone

3. Barton Creek Room - Members of the Biology Committee 
Chair: Lee Hughes
Co-Chair: Marisela Rodriguez

4. San Gabriel Room - Members of the Chemistry Committee 
Chair: Darren Williams
Co-Chair: Chris Wild

Boxed lunches were served to provide time for a working lunch. 

Discipline-Specific Committees Report Out to Full Council 

Dr. James Nelson, Council Chair, called the meeting to order at 2:30. He asked committee chairs to report the progress of each committee and any stumbling blocks they have experienced. 

Dr. Darren Williams, Chair of the Chemistry Committee, reported that most of the session was spent on the competency tables discussing ways to write them. The next online meeting is scheduled, and teams of two have been assigned to work on the outcomes prior to that virtual meeting. Teams will determine competency levels. They also examined the Texas Essential Knowledge and Skills to determine what skills are expected at the high school level.

Dr. Lee Hughes, Chair of the Biology Committee, reported that the committee is completing the competency table. Using some of their completed work, they fine-tuned how to word these and how best to present them in a useful format. The committee will continue this work.

Dr. James Holste, Chair of the Chemical Engineering Committee, reported that the committee is using the Mechanical Engineering document as an example to determine what differences exist between the two disciplines and how best to word them. They will continue this work.

Lennine Bashiri, Co-chair of the Biomedical Engineering Committee, reported for Biomedical Engineering. He reported that 90 percent of the committee’s work is finished, and they are fine-tuning what they have. The next virtual meeting will be held the last week of October, and they may be able to complete the project at that time.

Going Forward – Next Steps and Closing Remarks 

Dr. Smith announced that members would be receiving a new travel reimbursement form on Monday in addition to the report mentioned by Dr. Nelson regarding the 2002 cohort group, the PowerPoint presentation by Dr. Berman, and a link to the ACGM comment area for the proposed new course descriptions. She also announced that if members need to wait more than 15 minutes at the airport for the hotel shuttle to arrive, members may take a cab and be reimbursed. The next meeting will be January 6, 2012, at the Wyndham Garden Hotel and Conference Center.

Further, at the request of some of the members, the Biology and Biomedical Engineering committees and the Chemistry and Chemical Engineering committees would like some time to share due to the similarities between the disciplines. Time will be provided at the next meeting for these groups to meet together, and any information needed before that can be requested from Debbie Rodriguez.

Adjournment	

A motion was made to approve the minutes from the June 24 meeting, and the minutes were unanimously approved by the Council.

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made and seconded at 2:45 p.m. The meeting was adjourned by Chair Nelson.

Page 1 of 6
THECB 9/21/2011
image1.emf

